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The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was chaired by Ambassador Bayney Karran, Permanent Representative of Guyana to the Organization of American States (OAS). It began at 10:35 a.m.
1. Adoption of the order of business
The Chair submitted the draft order of business, document CP/OD-1822/11, for consideration by the Permanent Council. It was adopted without change.
· Condolences to the people and Governments of the Central American countries
The Chair of the Permanent Council expressed condolences to the Governments of El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras, and Nicaragua in the wake of the loss of lives, numerous injuries, and destruction caused by heavy rainfall over the region, brought on by floods and landslides. 

Reporting in that regard that his country had also been affected by heavy rains, the Representative of Panama, on behalf of the member states of the SICA Group, expressed regret at the situation that took place in the countries affected. 
Several member state representatives as well as representatives of permanent observer states expressed their solidarity with the countries affected by this situation. 
· Condolences to the People and Government of Colombia
The Permanent Council conveyed its condolences and solidarity to the people and Government of the Republic of Colombia in the aftermath of the heavy rains that affected that country, leaving loss of life, destruction, and flooding in affected areas. 
· Presentation of souvenir gavel to Ambassador Jorge Skinner-Klee, Permanent Representative of Guatemala

Congratulating Ambassador Skinner-Klee, the Chair praised the leadership he demonstrated which he exercised the chairmanship of the Permanent Council, from July to September 2011, during which time they were considered very important issues on the agenda of the Organization. The Chair of the Council also thanked Ambassador Skinner-Klee for his assistance with the transition of the Permanent Council chairmanship, and presented him with the souvenir gavel.

2. Report of the Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs on the request by the Republic of Albania to be granted permanent observer status with the Organization 

The Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs, Ambassador María Isabel Salvador, presented the pertinent report, document CP/CAJP-3015/11. 

Taking note of the report, the Permanent Council adopted the draft resolution as recommended by the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs, for the Republic of Albania to be granted the status of permanent observer to the Organization of American States.

Taking the floor next, Mr. Gilbert Galanxhi, Ambassador of the Republic of Albania to the United States, expressed his gratitude and that of his Government for the Permanent Council's decision. Ambassador Galanxhi said his country viewed the Organization of American States as a powerful multilateral forum, an important part of the global chain of diplomacy, and a very influential institution not only in its geographic area of coverage but also in terms of the overall development of international relations among states and regions.
3. Presentation by the Permanent Mission of Canada on the role of the Columbus Memorial Library
In his capacity as Chair of the Group of Friends of the Columbus Memorial Library, the Permanent Representative of Canada, Ambassador Allan Culham, made a presentation on the role of the Library, along with Ms. Beverly Wharton-Lake, Head of the Columbus Memorial Library. 
Ms. Wharton-Lake spoke about the Library's audiovisual collections, periodicals, photographs, maps, the Leo S. Rowe Collection, and the internationally well-received digital library created in collaboration with UNESCO and the Library of Congress; as well as the collection of documents on the history and programs of the OAS and its forerunners. In concluding, Ambassador Culham invited OAS member countries to become part of the Group of Friends of the Columbus Library in order to continue supporting its work. 
The Chair of the Permanent Council thanked Ambassador Culham and Ms. Wharton-Lake, underscoring the relevance and importance of the services provided by the Columbus Memorial Library.
4. Presentation by the Permanent Missions of Canada and El Salvador on the Suchitoto project to mark the Inter-American Year of Culture, the occasion of the Fifth Meeting of Ministers and High Authorities of Culture, and the Fiftieth Anniversary of Bilateral Relations between Canada and El Salvador
The Permanent Representative of Canada, Ambassador Allan Culham, and the Interim Representative of El Salvador, Ambassador Luis Menéndez Castro, spoke about the cultural event known as Suchitoto Project that they jointly sponsor. It is scheduled to be held in November 2011 in celebration of the Inter-American Year of Culture and to coincide with the Fifth Meeting of Ministers and High Authorities of Culture and the Fiftieth Anniversary of Bilateral Relations between Canada and El Salvador, with the Grupo ES Artes participating. They described the staging of the event as a novel and exciting form of collaboration between Canada and El Salvador that served as a great lesson for all countries of the Hemisphere. Ambassador Culham explained that the event would be staged in a small Salvadorian town called Suchitoto. It was born out of the idea that the arts can help generate economic, social, and human development; build safer and healthier communities; and teach life skills and inspire creativity. The presentation concluded with the screening of a video entitled “Preparando el Escenario para el Futuro” (Setting the Stage for the Future).
Ambassador Menéndez welcomed the initiative of Suchitoto Project to celebrate the Inter-American Year of Culture, describing the Suchitoto Project initiative as reflecting the inspiration to spur development. 
The Permanent Council took note of the presentations made by the Permanent Representative of Canada and the Interim Representative of El Salvador, on the Suchitoto Project. 
5. Oral report by the Permanent Observer of Italy to the OAS and the Director of the Department of International Affairs on the outcomes of the Fifth Italy-Latin America and the Caribbean Conference, held from October 4-5, 2011, in Rome, Italy. 

The Permanent Observer of Italy, Ambassador Giulio Terzi di Sant'Agata, addressed the Permanent Council to present an oral report on the Fifth Italy-Latin America and Caribbean Conference, held in Rome, Italy, from October 4 to 5, 2011. He said that the initiative had become a cornerstone in connecting Italy to Latin America, the main objective of which is to strengthen cooperation between Italy and the region in order to identify common problems affecting both regions. 

The Director of the Department of International Affairs of the OAS General Secretariat, Ms. Irene Klinger, described the biennial meeting as a mechanism whereby Italy reaffirms its commitment to supporting growth, collaboration, development, prosperity, and friendship with the Americas and, at the same time, a vehicle for Latin America and the Caribbean to learn about best practices in Italy in specific areas such as industrial and financial cooperation; and to discuss issues of international importance, including the strengthening of democracy, combating organized crime, and regional integration. Ms. Klinger thanked the Government of Italy for its hospitality, and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Italy, the Italo-American Institute, and Centri Studi di Politica Internazionale for organizing this important event. 

The representatives of Mexico, United States, and Dominica took the floor to express appreciation for the reports presented by the Permanent Observer of Italy and the Director of the Department of International Affairs.

The Permanent Council took note of the report on the outcome of the Fifth Italy-Latin America and the Caribbean Conference, held in Rome, Italy, from October 4 to 5, 2011 and thanked Ambassador Giulio Terzi di Sant'Agata, Permanent Observer of Italy and Ms. Irene Klinger, for their presentations. 
6. Consideration of the topic of Financially Strengthening the Organs of the Inter-American Human Rights System. Note from the Chairs of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs (CAJP) and the Special Working Group to Reflect on the Workings of the IACHR with a View to Strengthening the IAHRS 

The Council Chair explained that consideration of this item had been requested by the Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs (CAJP), Ambassador María Isabel Salvador, Permanent Representative of Ecuador, and by the Chair of the Special Working Group to Reflect on the Workings of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (IACHR) with a View to Strengthening the Inter-American Human Rights System (IAHRS), Ambassador Hugo De Zela, Permanent Representative of Peru. They indicated that it was a matter that should be considered in preparation for the forty-second special session of the General Assembly to consider the program-budget of the Organization for 2012.

Presentation by Dr. Dinah Shelton, Chair of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights

In her presentation, Dr. Dinah Shelton noted at the outset that the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights had provided more services in recent years, and had more mandates to fulfill and more people resorting to it. She noted, however, that the Commission's structure remains what it was when it was established. Turning next to the IACHR Strategic Plan 2011-2015 that was presented, Dr. Shelton noted that it had two main objectives: to strengthen the IACHR's system with a view to improving the Commission's efficiency pursuant to mandates handed to it through processes that measure its performance; and to ensure that the Commission use the necessary resources to perform the functions conferred on it by the member states of the Organization.


Dr. Shelton said the Commission's ability to fulfill the mandates assigned to it depends on a commitment, in terms of human resources funding, to maintain the organization and the structure needed to meet the challenges facing the Commission.

Presentation by Santiago Cantón, Executive Secretary of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights

Mr. Santiago Canton said the Strategic Plan sought to ensure that the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights worked more efficiently and was more productive. The IACHR Executive Secretary noted as well that the Strategic Plan presented was prepared to address the increased workload experienced by the IACHR and the Inter-American Court of Human Rights in recent years. He pointed out that the budget allocated for its operation was not enough to tackle the challenges and fulfill the mandates, hence it must seek external funding to be able to meet some of the new demands brought before the Commission.

Given the late hour, the Permanent Council took a break for lunch. The meeting resumed at 3:35 p.m.
Presentation by Pablo Saavedra-Alessandri, Secretary of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights


Dr. Saavedra-Alessandri began his presentation noting that the Inter-American Court of Human Rights was the only court in the Americas dedicated to the issue of human rights, and added that the functions carried out by the Court were among the Organization of American States' most delicate functions that carry great responsibility – that is, establishing the international liability of states in cases of human rights violation and in awarding reparations. 

Dr. Saavedra made a presentation on the operations and modus operandi of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights and on its budget distribution, explaining in conclusion that it was important to start working towards clearly-defined goals as of the beginning of next year. He proposed setting up a working group to seek to financially strengthen the system with a view to working closely with the General Secretariat to achieve the proposed goals.

Presentation by Mr. Gerald Anderson, Secretary for Administration and Finance

Mr. Anderson said it was an opportune time to consider the issue bearing in mind that preparations for the program-budget for 2012 were in the final phase. Mr. Anderson said the work of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights was a major pillar and a top priority of the Organization, and that during the deliberations of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs there was consensus that adjustments needed to be made to the 2012 program-budget in order to provide the IACHR and the Inter-American Court of Human Rights with additional funds, in order to strengthen them.


The representatives of Panama, El Salvador, Ecuador, Colombia, Uruguay, Peru, Mexico, Guatemala, Costa Rica, Brazil, Canada, Argentina, Honduras, Chile, and Paraguay stated their position on the subject matter, and expressed appreciation for the various presentations made on the IACHR Strategic Plan 2011-2015.
The Permanent Council: a) took note of the presentations made by Dr. Dinah Shelton, Dr. Santiago Canton, Dr. Pablo Saavedra-Alessandri, and Mr. Gerald Anderson; b) stressed the importance of finding a solution for the inter-American human rights system to be properly funded; c) with respect to the short-term problem, instructed the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs to take into account the support pledged by members of the Permanent Council for a 5% increase in the budget allocated to the Inter-American Court of Human Rights and to the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights; and d) with respect to a long-term solution, instructed the Special Working Group to Reflect on the Workings of the IACHR with a View to Strengthening the IAHRS to include a proposal on how to handle the funding of the IAHRS as part of the package of recommendations that the Permanent Council is to submit by December 2011. 
7. Installation of the Style Committee of the forty-second special session of the General Assembly
The Permanent Council established the Style Committee for the forty-second special session of the General Assembly with the Delegation of Brazil, for Portuguese; the Delegation of Canada, for French; the Delegation of the United States, for English; and the Delegation of Colombia, for Spanish.
8. Adoption of the following minutes of the Permanent Council:

The Permanent Council adopted the following minutes:
· CP/ACTA 1751/10, of the regular meeting of April 28, 2010; and
· CP/ACTA 1775/10, of the regular meeting of October 27, 2010
9. Other business
· The Permanent Representative of Panama, Ambassador Guillermo Cochez, spoke about the passing on October 14, 2011 of Laura Pollán, leader of Damas de Blanco (Ladies in White) of Cuba. He then turned to the fine that was imposed on one TV channel and made reference as well to his Delegation's requests for financial and administrative information from the General Secretariat, and to the responses received. 
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· For its part, the Delegation of the United States also referred to the passing of Laura Pollán, expressing heartfelt condolences to her family.
· Speaking on behalf of the Secretary General, Secretary for External Relations Ambassador Alfonso Quiñónez addressed the concerns raised by the Permanent Representative of Panama, and reported that all of the requested information had been sent in and published as document CP/CAAP/INF. He reiterated that the Secretariat had acted in a transparent manner and was willing to provide all information requested of it.
· The Permanent Representative of Colombia, Ambassador Luis Alfonso Hoyos, referred to an invitation sent to the relevant authorities in all the member states, to attend the Seminar on Damage Repair for Defective Products, to be held in Bogota, Colombia, organized pursuant to three mandates arising from the 2009 General Assembly, relating to consumer protection.
· The Acting Representative of Uruguay, Ms. Graziella Reyes, shared with the Permanent Council some ideas from remarks by the President of the Eastern Republic of Uruguay, José Mojica, on the Bicentenary of Emancipation. 
· The Interim Representative of Argentina, Mr. Martín Gómez Bustillo, congratulated the Eastern Republic of Uruguay on the bicentenary.
· The Chair referred to the request received from the Permanent Mission of Panama to include an item on the agenda. He noted that because the request was received after the deadline established under the Council's Rules of Procedure for this, discussion of the matter was postponed for the next meeting but that, in any case, the Delegation of Panama presented it at this meeting, under other business, and that in the interest of transparency, he allowed it to be considered. In that regard, the Chair stated that in future he will strictly apply the Rules of Procedure of the Council. 

The meeting was adjourned at 5:49 p.m. 
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� .	The statements may be found in the minutes of the meeting, CP/ACTA 1822/11.
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